The Richlands Town Council held a "Regular Meeting" on December 13th, 2022, in the Richlands Council Chambers at 6:00 pm with the following present:

Mayor: Rod D. Cury

Town Manager: John O'Daniel
Town Clerk: Rebekah Hackworth

Council Members: Gary Jackson, Kristen Thompson-Whitt, Seth White, Jordan Bales, and Jeff Hurst (He was late).

Town Attorney: Michael Thomas

Mayor Cury opened the meeting.

Mayor Cury gave the invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Cury- First up, are there any additions or deletions to the agenda?

John- I actually have the updated check registry. I had emailed you guys a check registry earlier, but I actually have some additional checks that need to be approved as well.

Mayor Cury- I would like to mention that we have had several illnesses here and we pray for them going forward. Is there a motion to accept the agenda as it is amended.

Seth-I make a motion to accept the agenda as it is amended. Kristen seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth- Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 4/0.

Mayor Cury- Okay, now we have before us the Consent Agenda. We have Authorization to pay the bills for November and the Minutes from our November 1st regular meeting. We just got the check registry today because we have sickness here in the Town Hall and it could not be helped, and I know they did their best to get this to us as quickly as possible. So, thank you to staff for doing this. Does anybody have any questions with any of these things before we move to?

Seth-I have a couple questions. One check #13017, this is for Thompson and Litton for \$4,071.38, and there is an additional check previously #12855 for \$3,424.00. Can you refresh me on that?

John- I believe that is for the SSES grant. That is the survey of our sewer system. They look for leaks and things of that nature. We should be in the last few stages of it right now.

Seth-Okay, are they actually performing the work?

Heather- Portions of it. We do the physical side and then they tell us the results because they are not allowed to do it.

Seth-Okay, I also have another question, and I am not trying to cast any shadows here, but on the cell phone allowances: I see that everyone gets \$60, but Jessica has a cell phone allowance of is \$411.46. It is check #12909. Is that just a mistake?

Heather- I think what happened is she paid for somethings that the Rec Park needed out of her pocket, and they just wrote one check as the allowance and reimbursement.

Seth-Okay, well going forward, that is probably not a good idea. Also, on #12971 for Blue Ridge Power Agency for \$6,051. Is this for some work that we had them do? Or is this our contracted amount? Because we pay a fee to be a member of this organization, which offers us some services, right? Why are we paying extra? Is this for the draft ordinance?

John- I don't know. I will have Heather look into it.

Mayor Cury- Since we have some questions about the check registry and while they are looking for those answers, I would suggest that we keep moving and come back for this approval. What is council's wishes?

Seth- Mayor, I make a motion that we suspend Roberts Rule of Order so we can move on and come back to this later. Kristen seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth- Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 4/0.

Mayor Cury- Heather, when you get this figured out, just let us know. Thank you. Alright, let's move forward with Special Recognitions. Jonathan Hankins, please come up here. I want to thank you for your service in the Town of Richlands. I am so pleased you are here. Jonathan is a revered member of the Tazewell County Sheriff's Department. He's a captain. He has 19 years of service to the county and as a member of the Tazewell County Sheriff's Office. He's also completed the National FBI Academy. He is a graduate of that and that is quite an honor and a distinction, and we're pleased to have him here. You are being honored for these things but mostly because you came to Richlands to assist the council in the intervening time while the council selected a new Police Chief, and we appreciate your service. I checked with Sheriff Hieatt, and he said it was about 9 1/2 weeks approximately. We thank you for your service. We are very appreciative. On behalf of this council, we want to present you with this badge and this patch for lack of a better word. Thank you.

Jonathan Hankins- Thank you for the opportunity and the confidence.

Mayor Cury- We are glad to have you here and I just want to recognize some other distinguished guests that are here tonight. We have Sherriff Hieatt, Ms. Hieatt and Harold Heatley. I would say we have the best right here. Thank you all.

Mayor Cury- We also have some documents here for members of the Council who were elected recently. This is from the Commonwealth of Virginia. I have mine as elected Mayor. Jan White, as an elected member of council. Rick Wood, Gary Jackson, Laura Mollo, and Jordan Bales. Thank you very much. Because we are handing out awards for being elected, it makes those who weren't elected feel terrible, with that being said, I want to thank everybody for their service. We are all human beings striving for pretty much the same goal. We are all trying to get to the same destination, and I think sometimes we think we are not on the same street, but we ended at the same house, and that house is called the Town of Richlands. I want to thank everyone here for their effort, I will personally thank Jeff, Kristen and Seth. Jeff, thank you for your time on the council. Kristen, thank you for your time. Seth, thank you for your time on the council service never ends once you begin. Whether you are a member of the council or on the committee or commission or whatever your service maybe.

Okay, I'm moving right along. So, we have scheduled public comments. No one is signed up under scheduled public comments, so we will move on. Do we have anyone that would like to speak under unscheduled public comments? This is a 3-minute maximum. Okay, I will write it down as I saw the hands. We have Morgan Earp, Corey Whited, and Ginger Braton.

Thank you, Morgan, you may come up.

Morgan Earp- 1618 6th street. I tell you what this contract that's supposed to be going through, and maybe voted on is unreasonable. We should have to wait until next month when the new council is sworn in and in place to make this decision for the public. I don't think this council should make that decision tonight. Mayor Cury, given the power that is given to you as mayor, I think you need to have a citizen's oversight committee for all contracts in the future. This is democracy. Even though this is democracy, this is also a Republic. A Republic that is decided by checks and balances. If there are no checks, then there are no balances. Everything will just run into absolute. So, that's all.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, Morgan. I have one comment and normally I just listen to your comments, but I just wanted to be clear to everyone here, everyone sitting here is properly sworn in. Thank you, Morgan. Okay, next we have Corey Whited.

Jessica-Hey, I am with Corey. I am Jessica Reynolds, and I am the Director of the Rec Park. I just wanted to give you a quick update on what we are looking at doing. So, we are looking at a new fence around the pool. We had a quote for that, and that quote stayed the same for both our swimming pool area and the tennis court. So, the swimming pool was for \$20,500 and the tennis court was for \$36,500. The third thing that we wanted to ask for is the resurfacing of the tennis court. The reason that we are asking for that is it has been neglected for quite a few years. I think like 25 years. It needs so much work right now. So, if you are walking on the court, there is two-

to-three-inch cracks. Which is a hazard if you are trying to play out there. We also are wanting to do an outdoor basketball court. So, they are just going to do a team sport. Pickleball court and then an outdoor basketball facility on the end and it is almost impossible to play outside right now because of the number of cracks in the surface layer. So, the quote that we received from Paddock was \$52,364 and that was to resurface. The last thing that we had asked for was the slides. I've been at the Rec Park for seven years now, and I can't tell you how many times I have had to call an ambulance or help the parents take the child to the car because they have falling from the top of the slide. It is so steep that it is very hard to climb up and put your feet on top of this slide without falling backwards. Two years ago, I had the town boys come and they cut rubber mats that we put around it and that does help if you fall, but when you are falling from something that high up, it is just too tall.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, Jessica. I am very sorry you are out of time.

Seth-I don't know, there might be some confusion, but we did a request for proposal, so you can't go get quotes. That's not how the process works, right?

Jessica-Right, but at the time we did not have the correct amounts in there...

Mayor Cury- So, what he is saying is, to be proper, you can't personally solicit those. You could potentially eliminate those people from the biding process, and we don't want that to happen. So, as I try to explain it in the nicest and kindest way I can, we want to be cautious. Thank you, ma'am and thank you, Corey. We appreciate you very much and your work. Okay, now we have Ginger Braton.

Ginger-Hello, I just wanted to mention that I would like to be able to apply for the Creative Partnership grant, which is a matching grant from the state, and the Town of Richlands. So far, we have done this for a consecutive 38 years. So, I'm looking forward to y'all continuing that challenge. For us to continue to apply for this grant through the Virginia Commission for the Arts, I'm starting my planning session now. We will be celebrating 43 years in this community through success of not only our partnerships with the Town of Richlands, but our business and individuals who see the value and the quality of life that CART has to offer. So, I certainly hope that y'all will consider and be doing that again for the Town of Richlands. I probably will not be receiving the information on that, John will be receiving that, and I'll work with him as we apply for that grant, which will probably be after the first of the year. However, I have to have some kind of assurance. Because when you are contracting things all over the world to bring in world renowned people to our community, it is a year out. So, I'm planning by 2023, 2024 season right now. If you don't go ahead and get a jump on this and if I don't have an understanding that the Town of Richlands will permit the matching grant for this, then it will basically dissolve CART.

Mayor Cury- So, this is for CART? That's how people know it. Typically, we have done the matching grant.

Ginger- Yes, the Town would be responsible for \$5,500 and the Commission of the Art would be responsible for \$4,500. We haven't actually done the application yet. It is not available until after the first of the year. I am just planning my season.

Mayor Cury- The council may have various feelings and I hope they are all positive ones. Not everybody gets it, and they don't have to. I go back to this just because someone doesn't really participate artistically, we don't need it. However, we all need everything. Does Council have any thoughts on this?

Gary- Is this put into the budget each year?

Ginger- Yes.

Seth- I don't understand why you would think that it wouldn't be.

Ginger- I come every year. Just out of courtesy. I don't ever want to assume.

Mayor Cury- So I will say, Ginger, on behalf of those who have spoken here that you should go ahead with that.

Ginger- Okay, I just wanted to make you aware of what was going on, especially since we were looking at several new town council men and women. So, it is very important that they understand.

Seth-I would just say on behalf of the town that I think it is a wonderful opportunity for everyone. Some people in our town can't go or don't have the money to go to the Barter and the shows that you all put on, you all are bringing the Barter to us. So, thank you very much. Mr. Mayor, I would just say that anytime if you have a matching dollar grant, it makes sense to approve matching dollar. We need to always do that.

Ginger- I would like to say this, we have not raised our prices believe it or not our tickets have not increased since this organization started. Thank you all very much.

Mayor Cury-Thank you, Ginger for your long service to our town. Is there anyone else that would like to speak under unscheduled public comments? Okay, that being said, let's move on. Next up, pop-up update. Jordan?

Jordan- I would just like to give an update. We recently had two winners and one is actually here tonight. I would like for her to come up and talk about their experience. If that is okay.

Mayor Cury- That is perfectly fine.

Jordan- We have all learned a lot and I think pop-up is a great thing and a great fit for our community. That being said, I do think it needs a council representative and I would like to volunteer to do that for future pop-up events.

Mayor Cury- Do you mind coming up to the podium and stating your name and address for the council? Jordan has invited you and we are sorry to put on the spot like this.

Sharon- My name is Sharon Horton, and my address is 2443 Front Street. I am the new business owner of Magic Moments Photography. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to come. They all know that I'm not a public speaker at all. However, the council and previous council and the town have been very supportive throughout the whole process. Everybody has always said, if you need anything let me know. I never knew how much it would take to start a business. I thought it was just something easy. However, there is so much more to it than that. I'm very grateful for all the information and help that I have received from this program. Thank you all very much.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, Sharon and we wish you the very best. Thank you, Jordan. Okay, we are on Public Safety Committee Update. I don't have an update as a representative to the Public Safety Committee, but I will say we will be meeting this coming Thursday.

Moving on, next we have the Planning Commission Request.

John-Yes, we received a conditional use permit application for a Lucky's Skill Games. This will be similar to the Lucky Duck. They want to put this in the Advance Auto Mall. So, the Planning Commission is requesting that we have a joint public hearing with them in January to start that process.

Mayor Cury- Okay, any question from council on this?

Okay, I would say that is fine. Moving on to 3150 Clinch Street Re-Zoning First Reading (O-2022-12-02).

John- I think the Planning Commission is recommending that we adopt this, but when you do an Ordinance change, you have to have a first and second reading.

Mayor Cury- So, would you like to read that, Kristen? Mike, are we proper?

Michael- Mayor, I know for the B-3 we had drafted the Ordinance, and this is the first time I am seeing this Ordinance here. I do not have the current B-3 Ordinance in front of me to see if that is identical to what we did in October.

Mayor Cury- Okay, because it is an Ordinance, I would like for your personal advice. Since you have not studied this, what would be your recommendation?

Michael- There would be an Ordinance that we passed in October that would look identical to this. I would like to look at this and make sure it looks identical.

Seth- My suggestion since we do not have a business that is currently wanting to go there and if Mike needs to get this proper, I will just recommend that you move on. Let Mike get the proper ordinance and just read it in January.

Mayor Cury- Because Ordinances are laws in the Town of Richlands, I think that is exactly what needs to happen. Is council accepting of this?

Members of Council gave their consensus.

Mayor Cury- Okay, we would ask that this be moved to our next meeting in January and have our first reading then, please.

Okay, next item, Rooftop Solar Zoning Ordinance Amendment First reading (O-2022-12-03). Mike, what are your thoughts, please.

Michael- I would also recommend that we table this as well. We do have a drafted Ordinance and I had it 15 minutes before I came down here. So, I would recommend that you table it till January, so the council can look at that. I just haven't had time to see if it aligns with every different section. That would be my recommendation to the council.

Mayor Cury- I will ask for a consensus.

Member of Council gave their consensus.

Mayor Cury- We are on Electric System Discussion. There is a resolution for Interconnection Requirements and Power Purchase and Generation Discussion. I think that we probably need to move into executive session.

John-The first item would be similar to the previous one that we decided to table. However, the second item, we will need to go into closed session.

Mayor Cury- Alright, so let me get a consensus from the council. We are looking at Resolution-Interconnection Requirements to move this to our January meeting.

Members of Council gave their consensus.

Mayor Cury- Thank you. So, we need to go into closed session for Power Purchasing Generation Discussion, Forensic Audit, and Resurfacing the Tennis Court.

Mayor Cury- Okay I will read the numbers and I will ask for a motion to go into closed session for these items. Is there a motion to go into executive session, according to Virginia Code 2.2-3711 (A)(6) for the Power Purchase and Generation Discussion and 2.2-3711 (A)(6) for the Forensic Audit discussion, and 2.2-3711 (A)(6) for Contract Negotiation on resurfacing the tennis courts.

Seth- I make a motion that we go into closed session pursuant to Virginia Code 2.2-3711 (A)(6) for the Power Purchase and Generation Discussion and 2.2-3711 (A)(6) for the Forensic Audit discussion, and 2.2-3711 (A)(6) for Contract Negotiation on resurfacing the tennis courts. I would also like to add that we invite in the newly elected council members, which is proper, Rick Wood, Jan White and Laura Mollo to the discussion.

Mayor Cury- So, to allow current members of council and newly elected council members, I will ask for legal counsel here.

Michael-Typically, any council member would be allowed into executive session. Of course, this is allowable under FOIA. I understand Mr. White's request and if council decides to do that...

Seth- You can invite anybody into executive session that you so choose. I will open up my motion that we will go into executive session and that we invite anyone that is needed for these discussions. For instance, we are going to invite Alice in there and she is not a duly elected official, but she is part of our council discussion. So, I don't mean to disagree with you, but...

Mayor Cury- Excuse me. He wasn't disagreeing, he was explaining it in the best way he could. We were both on different streets but we still both arrived at the same place.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion is there a second?

Gary- I will second the motion.

Mayor Cury- Okay, we have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth- Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 4/0.

Mayor Cury- I will entertain a motion to bring us back in regular session.

Seth- I make a motion to we return to regular session. Gary seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Mayor Cury- Now we need the motion to certify that nothing was discussed other than the Virginia Code 2.2-3711(A)(6) Purchase Power Generation Discussion, Forensic Audit Discussion, and for the Resurfacing the tennis courts. As your certifying you are saying that we talked about nothing other than the business at hand.

Gary- I make a motion certifying that we discussed nothing except for the business at hand. Kirsten seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Mayor Cury- Thank you. Now that we are back in regular session, members of council, is there any business that you need to bring forward at this time?

Seth- Mr. Mayor, after discussion, I make a motion that we authorize the Town Manager to authorize Blue Ridge to enter into a one-year power purchase agreement to cover the year 2024. Gary seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Seth-Just for the benefit of everybody we are going to move forward with pursuing some power generation options and this was the best compromise. This will still allow us to have our power needs met in 2024. Hopefully we will have power generation online that same year, but this is a good compromise to hedge against any type of unforeseen issues that we might see with the project.

Mayor Cury-Thank you, Seth. Next, is there any other actions that council would like to authorize the Town Manager to do at this time regarding any of the other closed session items?

Seth-I make a motion that we authorize the Town Manager to negotiate with one of the companies from the forensic audit discussion. Kristen seconded the motion,

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Mayor Cury- I will ask council again, is there any other action that council wants to take at this time? Being no request, we will move forward with the agenda. Okay, we are on Annual Audit.

John-Essentially, we only received one bid for the annual audit. It was for \$30,000 for 2022 and \$31,000 for 2023 and \$32,500 for 2024. My recommendation is that we accept this proposal because we are already so behind on this.

Seth- I make a motion that we accept the certified low bidder and move forward to the next step in this process. Jeff seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Mayor Cury- Okay, thank you, council. Now, we are on Rec Park Slide and Renovations. Let's take the pool slide first.

John-From the impression I received from the Rec Commission, they prefer option #1. However, I asked for a couple different options that is why we have 2 options to look at.

Kristen- I personally think option #1 is the best as well. I know it is a lot more expensive, but I think it is the safest.

Jordan- Option #2 doesn't look that different than what they already have.

Seth- My suggestion would be that we wait until January and let the new council decide what they want to do and bring in the Rec Commission to make sure everyone is on the same page and that we make sure we prioritize their needs based on dollars.

Mayor Cury- I think that would be the proper thing to do as well. Is everyone on board with this?

Members of Council gave their consensus.

Mayor Cury- Okay, now we are on Rec Park Renovations- Material Cost. Is every one of the same mind to wait until our January meeting?

Members of Council gave their consensus.

John- We can put this out for bid if we need to. Whatever you all want to do. We will also get more in line with what the Rec Commission wants.

Mayor Cury- Okay we will have a meeting with the Rec Commission and the Town Council on January 16th at 7:00pm to discussion what we need to do.

John- Does the Rec Commission want to include the resurfacing of the basketball court in the RFP as well? Because the RFP was just for the tennis court.

Mayor Cury- I think when we have our meeting in January, we can discuss this. Okay, now we are on Town Manager Reports. John?

John-Before we move on, do you want to get bids for contractors for this work or do we want to do it in house?

Seth-Just guessing, this is just my opinion. I think you are going to find that it is going to be so expensive that you are just going to want to do it in house. That would just be my guess. I would probably just stick with getting a timeline from George. I think that would be more beneficial for them.

John-Okay, I just wanted to make sure there wasn't any lose ends here.

Mayor Cury- Okay, moving on. John, Town Manager Reports.

John- So, Downtown Revitalization, we had a meeting with Dialog & Design. They are working with me and Debbie Milton with Cumberland Plateau. We are working on getting that rolling. Since we have some more information, we will pass that along. At this point, we are just trying to figure out what our goal is and how to get there.

With Davenport, they are preparing to do their presentation on what they found when they did our financial review. Our plan was to have them present in January. They have a conflict, but it made more sense to have the new Council here to get that report to be able to ask questions as we dive into budgeting season. Especially if we are going to take their recommendations or considerations into mind as we draft our budget. So, unfortunately, they can't do January, so we are looking at February to have them present and hopefully there will be a lot of good information we can use to drive the next two-three years of our budgets to get back to where we all want to be.

Code Enforcement, this is something I'm working with Chief Holt, as well as some of his staff. We have been getting legal to look at our code enforcement ordinances. They really don't have a lot of teeth to them. So, we are trying to go through and find ways to fix them, but the more we dug into it, the more issues we found. So, legal is trying to help us rectify those. So, when we do have people that are in violation with junk vehicles or grass growing, we can have an ordinance that gives us the authority and clearly states what the fines are, and things of that nature. So, we can really try to be more aggressive in enforcing those regulations across town. Right now, they have a backlog of requests for that, but we really want to hold off on some of those things until we have some of these questions clarified. We hope to have some more information in January and hope to start looking at adoption of those changes in January as well.

Just a quick reminder that budget starts early. So, we will probably look at starting our budget workshops meeting schedule in January. I would also like to schedule an electric meeting workshop with you all and the new members of council in January. I would like to have Blue Ridge and GDS come and speak to everybody on our power and what our contracts are. Really just give you all a base foundation of how that system department works. I think the better information we can give to everybody will put some of you all at ease when it comes to that topic. It is very complicated and hopefully the more we can learn, the better it will be. That is all I had for tonight.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, John. Attorney Comments.

Michael- I know a couple months ago, I asked council's blessing to look into some of the code enforcement work with the PD. We did have a meeting last night as well. The more we look into this, the more and more work it is going to be. I would just like council's blessing to spend some time on the codes.

Mayor Cury- Would you like that in the form of a motion?

Michael- I would, yes.

Mayor Cury- What is council's desire? Is there a motion or a consensus to allow him to spend more time working on these codes for us and still staying within our budget.

Michael- I am not expecting the bill to go up that much, but it is going to go up a little, so I just wanted to make sure council was okay with that.

Seth- What are you thinking? That you are going to spend an extra 3-4 hours a week on this?

Michael- It is not that I am looking for problems, Just as I read through this I am, finding more and more things that I am going to have to work on.

Gary- I would have to agree with you when it comes to code enforcement you can spend hours and hours trying to find an answer.

Mayor Cury- We are dealing with a very important issue here. So, I will ask for council's direction here.

Seth- Why don't you just work on it until the next council meeting, then you will have a baseline of how much time you have spent on it between now and next month. But I definitely think you need to go forward with that. There are so many things that need to be cleaned up.

Mayor Cury- Okay, I think you have to consensus of the council to do that. Do you have anything else Mike?

Michael- Last month, I think there was a vote taken that there would be shut offs at the end of the month. There is a code section that the 20th is the last date, so we would need to amend that.

Mayor Cury- So, is our motion not valid?

Michael- It would need to amend the ordinance to be the 30th day or the last day of the month unless that falls on a weekend or holiday then it would fall to the next business day. You would also need to have an advertisement that there would be a change and of course the two readings.

Mayor Cury- I will ask for a motion to support the ordinance change.

Seth-I make a motion to write an amendment to the ordinance including this change. Jeff seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Mayor Cury- Before we move to Council Member Reports. Let's go back to the Consent Agenda. Heather, were you able to find that answer for Seth?

Heather- Yes. This bill basically consistent of a couple different things. There is consulting on there and engineering from GDS. This is from October, so it's spread out between Blue Ridge, GDS and legal and it was looks like it was for support services, power supply planning, which is what they were doing their research for the purchase of this contract that we just did. Then the

battery RFP and there were interconnection procedures, and conversations that we got billed for from GDS and that was for the solar discussion. It is actually one bill that is compiled from a couple different things.

Seth- I think I have a much better understanding now of how it all works anyway.

Seth-I make a motion that we approve the Consent Agenda. Jeff seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Mayor Cury- Okay, Now, we are on Council Members Reports. Please, remember Doug Ratliff in your prayers. He has had a serious surgery. Hopefully, he will be back with us soon. Gary?

Gary- Nothing from me.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, Gary. Jordan?

Jordan- Nothing from me.

Mayor Cury- Thank you. Jordan. Seth?

Seth- We have run into some issues with the trash compactor being down at the Cedar Bluff transfer station. So, that's requiring our guys to drive all the way to the landfill. I have worked with John and the county attorney Eric Young, to find out what is going on. The parts that they need to fix it is very difficult to get, and they don't have it. So, a compromise is that the county has agreed they are going to try to split the additional cost which John and the street department worked up for us and the county is going to pay half and they are trying to get the firm that is operating the landfill to pay the other half. So, we will be getting a reimbursement for some of that back. I got a message from town manager of Cedar Bluff about this, it is called Virginia LIHWAP and I'm going to send this information over to John and he said they got this and there are only a couple towns in Southwest Virginia that signed up for this. It is a way for some people to get their water and sewer bills paid for. If you have people that are behind, this is a program that will help them. Then my last thing, Mr. Mayor, I just wanted to say thank you to the staff and to you all for allowing me and appointing me to serve on this council. I have thoroughly enjoyed it and I really enjoyed being a part of what is going on in town. I have served on a couple different things, but I have always wanted to serve on the town council. So, since my mom was elected, we joked that she is going to fill my seat here and you are not going to get rid of us that easy. So, you will have to deal with her. But I'll be around, and I will be glad to help you all on anything that you need me to work on. I am here, committed to the town and I'm always available.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, Seth. Kristen?

Kristen- This is from the Planning Commission. It is a letter to the mayor and members of the council. The Richlands Planning Commission recommends that the Richlands town council approve the changes to the Town of Richlands zoning map pursuant to code 154.015 (B) and 154.205 of the Town of Richlands, Virginia Code of Ordinance, in order to reclassify the zoning designations of certain parcels of real property located within the Town as identified below, and to reconfigure the town of Richlands zoning map accordingly: The Tax Map Parcel Number is 105A3A 0021. Reclassify from Industrial, General. District M-1 to Business, Expanded use, District B-3. This was the one that we discussed earlier, and this was a unanimous vote from the members that were present tonight.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, Kristen. We will take this into consideration at our next meeting when we actually talk about the ordinance.

Kristen- I would like to take a moment just to thank everybody for the opportunity to be able to contribute to the town. I would also like to thank John and Heather for answering all my phone calls and request for more information. I also want to thank everyone for you all's faith in me. Thank you.

Mayor Cury- Thank you. Kristen.

Seth-I just want to say one thing, Chief Holt gave us some information today and for the first time in I don't know how long, we have no scheduled overtime in the police department. I just wanted to say congratulations and thank them for the wonderful job they are doing.

Mayor Cury-Thank you, Seth. Jeff?

Jeff- Yes, the shop with a cop looked like it was success this weekend. Thank you to the Police Department for putting that on. The social media posts look like they had a good turnout and Chief Holt said they raise plenty of money for well-deserved and needed families and kids this week. I wanted to congratulate the town on the small business loan grant. I thought that was pretty good news for the Town of Richlands and hopefully it will continue to help our local businesses. The Christmas parade and all the lights look pretty great in our town. The Section House looks outstanding, and they had a little Christmas party reception, and it was very nice. I also want to say thank you to the citizens of the Town of Richlands that put me in this position. I filled in for a little bit and then I was elected as a council person. This is my last meeting tonight and I just want to say best of luck and congratulations to all the people who won the election and look forward to your years of service and thank you guys for giving me the opportunity to do this.

Mayor Cury- Thank you, Jeff. Okay, Mayor's comments. First, it's Christmas time. Merry Christmas to everyone. Thank you for the compliments on the town and the lights on Christmas Tree Hill. When I grew up here, that wasn't in existence at all. From the bottom of my heart, I want to say thank you, Kristen. Thank you, Jeff. Thank you, Seth. Thank you for your work. Your legacy is huge. We have a lifetime of dedication, and we aren't the only ones. There are tons of people, we have quiet people, and they do a whole lot of good, and we have noisy people, and they do a lot of good as well. So, I am not going to adjourn this meeting until I get my way. So, I am asking for somebody to take a picture. You know, in the roads to campaigns it can be pretty rough, but ultimately, we don't hate each other. I despise that kind of thinking. We are not red and blue. We are Richlands people. I don't buy that at all. Your blood runs Richlands, whatever the color is. It is not a Republican or Democratic thing or anything. I don't like that. So toward that end, I would like for all of us, including Rick, Laura and Jan to all come up here and we are going to huddle together, and I want to take this picture and post it on Facebook. Thank you.

I will entertain a motion to adjourn this meeting.

Jeff- I make a motion to adjourn this meeting. Kristen seconded the motion.

Mayor Cury- We have a motion and a second, any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion say yes. All those that oppose say no. Roll Call- Jeff- Yes, Gary- Yes, Kristen- Yes, Seth-Yes, Jordan- Yes. Motion carries 5/0.

Adjourned!

Rebekah Hackworth, Clerk